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After substantial information gathering and careful evaluation of options, I have come to the 
conclusion that we can and should reorganize how work is done in the Land Use Department.  I did 
not expect this outcome, but the information we have assembled is quite compelling in showing us 
that we have an opportunity to “reinvent government” as it is practiced here in Somers.  I believe we 
owe it to our citizens to take that opportunity.  It would not come without some costs to current 
staff, but it is clear that we can reassign work so as to continue to deliver the services we provide and 
at the same time reduce our total staffing expenses considerably.  Some current staff would take on 
additional tasks and functions, and most significantly, I am recommending that the position of Town 
Planner be eliminated.  I hesitated to make this recommendation because we would be eliminating a 
long-term employee who has provide considerable valuable service to the town and whose 
experience and skills are not replicated in other current staff.  I bring forward the recommendation 
nonetheless because I am confident that current staff can provide most of the services the Planner 
has been delivering and any gap will be small and more cost-effectively filled with the occasional use 
of outside consultants. 

Let me review some of what has brought us to this unexpected point.  We are well aware that the 
selectmen have been concerned with the impact of the worst economic downturn in decades on the 
financial well-being of our citizens and the town’s and state’s capacity to secure funding sufficient to 
meeting the needs of the town.  Early in this current fiscal year, the selectmen charged me and town 
staff with developing budget scenarios that would reduce town spending by 5, 10, and 15% in this 
current year and building budget proposals for the next two years that would anticipate reductions in 
state support of 10%.  Staff did identify close to $300,000 worth of possible reductions, many of 
which we adopted for the current year as well as within budget proposals for next year. 

From early in this year we have held back on filling open positions.  Increasingly, we are sharing 
current staff across different departments.  Partly this reflects a decision that we can staff differently 
and still meet our needs.  This was true in tax and assessor offices where a review of staffing needs 
concluded that one assistant could support both offices.  We installed a new door to connect the 
offices so that one person can move easily between the two locations.  That will be the permanent 
arrangement now with additional staff coming on only for the busier collection seasons.  The other 
factor that supports more sharing of staff at this time is that in some departments, the slow down in 
the economy has meant a slow down of activity at the town hall.  This is particularly true in the 
Clerk’s office and in Land Use.  So the town clerk assistant has been helping with police department 
paperwork and with Public Works while one of the assistants in Land Use has been helping at the 
Recreation Department during the busy period of summer camp registration activity. 
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Going beyond seeking cost reductions to get through these tight budget times, the selectmen 
have also asked that we systematically analyze all departments to determine that we delivering what is 
needed and that we are doing that in the most cost-effective manner possible.  The current fiscal 
crisis raises the pressure on finding cost saving opportunities, but the selectmen recognize a 
responsibility to continually reaffirm that our local government is focusing on appropriate needs in 
town and is taxing our local citizens at the lowest level possible to meet those needs.   

While the change in support staff for tax and assessor offices represents this process in a small 
scale precipitated by the resignation of one of the support staff involved, we selected the Land Use 
Department as the place to begin with a more comprehensive and systematic process.  We selected 
this for two reasons.  One was the recognition that activity is down in that department prompting the 
expectation that cost savings may be possible at least in the short term.  The other was 
acknowledging that the department is comprised of several different but connected functions and 
responsibilities.  We anticipated that sorting out these various functions and documenting who does 
what would at least provide a better understanding of department activity for those not directly 
involved, but could also reveal opportunities to organize work flow within the department more 
efficiently and maybe realize long-term as well as short-term savings. 

Working with the Operations Manager and Town Engineer, we have sought and received from 
each person working in Land Use information that details work products generated by the 
department and identifies each person’s engagement with each work product.  While this information 
was generated based on “typical” levels and types of activity, comparing the resulting picture with 
current levels of activity does confirm that people are not as busy as they have been and some 
reduction in staffing at least temporarily might be possible.  But as we reviewed the details about 
various work products, especially those touched by the Town Planner, we began to realize that there 
were ways to fundamentally alter how the work was done, potentially lowering operating costs on a 
permanent basis.   

The change in town staff that makes this alternative approach possible is the recent addition of a 
Town Engineer.  An outside consulting engineer has provided much of the technical work within the 
planning functions.  With an engineer on staff, we reviewed that work and confirmed that the town’s 
engineer could handle most of it.  Of significant note is that the Town Planner reported that 56% of 
her time is spent in “office administration: phone, email, assist public, correspondence, etc.”  When 
we followed up with her for clarification, asking if any of the time spent in this category was related 
to other specific work products on her list, her response was no, there is no overlap. Since the 
Planner’s conclusion is that none of the 56% of her time spent in “office admin” could be related 
back to her technical/professional work products, our conclusion is that these “office admin” tasks 
could be effectively handled by a trained administrative staff person with the oversight and guidance 
of the Town Engineer.  Additionally, the Planner conducts zoning reviews for permits and other 
issues, work that could be assigned to the Building Official or possibly the Zoning Enforcement 
Officer.  What remains is the input only a professional planner can contribute to reviewing the Plan 
of Conservation and Development, local regulations designed to implement that plan, and larger 
scale land use proposals.  A consulting planner, used as topics required, could provide this input at 
much lower overall cost than the current arrangement.  Patrice’s long involvement as Town Planner 
gives her a familiarity with local history and past practices that certainly has value and could not be 
provided by an outside consultant.  But the cost differential makes it compelling to consider this 
change and rely on Planning Commission members to bring the longer term, local perspective into 
the review process. 
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I am recommending that the Town Engineer relocate to the Land Use offices and take over 
responsibility for the planning functions.  We will train the support staff in regard to requirements 
for receiving subdivision and other types of applications that require staff and commission review 
along with enabling them to work with commission chairs in properly preparing and warning 
commission meetings and hearings. The Town Engineer will attend Planning Commission meetings 
to support the commission in its work.  We will decide the appropriate staff person to attend and 
support the Zoning Commission.   

It will take time for current staff to become familiar and proficient with their new duties.  The 
reduced levels of activity lower the need to be proficient on day one following this transition.  
Ultimately, I am confident that current staff can successfully fulfill the work now being done by the 
Town Planner.  Again, when we lack among current staff the expertise needed for the matter at hand 
– a situation I expect to arise only occasionally – we can procure that expertise with outside 
consultants.  There may be a small amount of irreplaceable loss in eliminating the position of Town 
Planner, but the opportunity to provide these functions at much lower overall cost more than offsets 
the value of that loss.  As painful as it is to propose terminating a person who has worked many years 
for the town, I believe we are obligated by our responsibility to our citizens and taxpayers to take this 
step. 



REVIEW OF LAND USE ACTIVITY AND STAFFING ASSIGNMENTS 
 
In the face of recent decreases in activity in the Land Use and Town Clerk offices, we reviewed data from the 
annual reports of the past thirteen years and information on activity for the current year.  The results relevant to 
potentially reorganizing staff in Land Use are summarized on charts that follow. 
 
As part of fully understanding the work conducted in Land Use and the outcomes of that work, we asked each staff 
person in the department to list the work products with which they were involved and estimate the average amount 
of their time that was required to deal with one unit of each type of work product. 
 
To understand the engagement of different staff members in a particular work product, we selected three different 
major work products and asked staff to identify all of the steps involved in each and how much time each of them 
individually spent on any of the steps with which they were involved. 
 
We reviewed with the town planner, the town engineer, and the long time consulting engineer for the town the 
elements taken up in the review of a typical subdivision application.  We learned that almost all of the technical 
review of the proposal, including the determination of compliance with town subdivision regulations, was 
conducted by the engineer.  The town engineer was established as the supervisor for all of the staff and functions 
associated with the Land Use Department at the time of his hire.  The town has more recently hired a foreman as a 
member of the highway crew, who has taken over the daily direction of highway staff and coordinating highway 
activity with other Public Works activity.  The town engineer still serves as the director of Public Works, but is 
removed from supervision of the day-to-day operation there, and is able at this point to devote much of his time to 
Land Use activities. 
 
As the developing picture began to indicate both a long-term trend of reduced activity in land use and the possible 
need to reduce hours for several positions or reassign work and eliminate a position, we considered the question of 
where and when to continue the analysis and discussion of possible actions called for by the conclusions drawn 
from that analysis.  There was a desire to not be too public with that discussion so as to not unnecessarily alarm 
staff.  As the possibility grew of coming to the conclusion that eliminating the position of town planner might be 
necessary in the face of information at hand, we also recognized a need to discuss this with the commissions that 
work with the planner as well as with the public.  We considered whether we could bring this discussion to 
commissions or commissioners in private conversations and concluded that the Freedom of Information Act 
precluded us from doing so.  The only matters that are appropriate for discussion in executive (closed) session are 
those pertaining to pending legal or real estate activity or discussions involving specific employees.  If an employee 
were to be the subject of an executive session, that employee would have to be notified in advance and be allowed 
to attend and even allowed to require the discussion be in open session rather than closed.  A discussion of budget 
and staffing issues, including the possibility of eliminating specific positions does not fit within this limited list.  
We have attached here two decisions from the Freedom of Information Commission that support our conclusion.  A 
legal opinion on this point and our decision is forthcoming and will be provided upon receipt.  Our only option to 
discuss the possible elimination of the town planner position with the impacted commissions was to do that when 
we were ready to discuss the entire proposal publicly, something we would do only when we determined the 
analysis compelled us to actually consider taking that step.   
 
We used the conclusions drawn from the activity data and the information provided within the work product studies 
to evaluate alternative staffing assignments and levels.  Our recommended staffing arrangement presented here is 
the result. 
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Planning Work Product Volumes, 1996-2009
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The amounts of each type of planning work product represented here are taken from annual town reports.  The 
straight lines represent a linear regression analysis applied to a given category.  Regression analysis is a statistical 
procedure that indicates what trend if any is evident within the numbers.  In each of the categories of number of 
subdivisions, number of lots created from subdivisions and number of zoning applications referred for planning 
review, the trend is down, not only in the short term of the current decline in real estate activity but over the longer 
term as well.  This could be indicative of a decrease of readily developable land coming onto the market in Somers, 
something we would expect to continue. 
 
As indicated earlier, our review of work performed by the town planner or the town engineer indicates the town 
engineer currently does much of the technical and compliance review for planning applications.  Prior to hiring a 
town engineer, a consulting engineer performed much of the review and the town planner presented that to the 
commission along with her own observations.  The Planning Commission has worked this way for many years and 
is quite comfortable with the process.  The addition of a town engineer, however, creates the opportunity for one 
person to handle all aspects of the technical and compliance review, and then present that review to the 
commission.  The level of work is such that one person can reasonably be expected to have sufficient time to handle 
all of the current level of work, and the level is likely to exist for the next few years.  We would expect one person 
conducting all of the review would be more efficient than handing the material back and forth between two 
reviewers. 
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Building Department Work Product Volumes, 1996-2009
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The chart above reflects quantities of building department permits issued in the identified categories.  The same 
regression technique was applied to the number of new house permits, residential alteration and addition permits, 
and commercial alteration and addition permits.  Again, not only the recent but also the long term trends indicate 
that the level of activity is decreasing, though maybe at a slower rate than some of the planning activity.  Even as 
activity climbs out of its current slump, it would not be likely to climb to much higher levels in the near future 
(three years or more). 
 

The decreased work level in the Building department creates some capacity for the building official to take on 
additional work.  The chart below on zoning activity reflects number of zoning permits and zoning reviews of 
certificates of occupancy along with commercial special use permits or site plan reviews.  Much of the volatility 
and apparent increase is the result of recent building officials making inroads on closing out old projects that had 
not been issued a certificate of occupancy.  Activity on new projects is more likely flat or decreasing.  It would 
appear likely that the building official could include zoning review as he engages in the building review.  Again, 
this would be a more efficient approach than involving two people in work that could be done by one. 
 

Zoning Work Product Volumes - 1996-2008
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Proposed Staffing Plan 
 
 
Operational Work Product 

Proj Wk 
Units/Yr 

Assign to Support 
by 

Oversight 
by 

Comments 

      

Conservation Commission 4 WA LUA TE 
Study Topic 4 WA LUA TE 
Meeting prep & follow-up 12 WA,CC LUA TE 
Office Admin 104 WA LUA TE 
Budget 1 TE WA FS, Comm 
DEP Report 4 WA LUA TE 
Annual Report 1 WA,Comm LUA FS 

Currently the wetlands agent 
conducts most of the review of 
wetland applications, supported by 
the sanitarian, and staffs the 
Conservation Commission in 
reviewing those applications.  This 
would continue. 

      

Planning Commission     
Study Topic 4 TE LUA Comm 
Meeting prep & follow-up 24 TE, CC LUA Comm 
Office Admin 250 TE LUA Comm 
Budget 1 TE LUA FS, Comm 
DEP Report 4 TE LUA FS 
Subdivision Applications 4 TE LUA FS 
Lot Reconfiguration Apps 6 TE LUA FS 
Zoning Permit Referral 15 TE BO FS 
8-24 Statute Referral 2 TE LUA FS 
POCD Review 12 Comm TE BOS 
Meeting Attendance 24 TE  FS 
New Home Permits 20 TE LUA FS 
Annual Report 1 TE, Comm LUA FS 
Open Space/Trails Subcomm 12 Comm  BOS 

The town engineer will conduct 
planning reviews and represent the 
planning functions to the public, 
supported by the administrative staff 
and overseen by the first selectman.  
The Planning Commission will 
continue to be responsible for 
updating and implementing the Plan 
of Conservation and Development, 
supported by the town engineer and 
outside consultants as needed, and 
overseen by the Board of 
Selectmen.  The Board of 
Selectmen will continue to be 
responsible for coordinating the 
work of the various land use 
commissions, both in regard to 
engagement with the POCD and 
otherwise. 

      

Zoning Commission     
Study Topic 4 BO LUA TE 
Meeting prep & follow-up 21 BO, CC LUA TE 
Office Admin 250 BO, TE LUA TE 
Budget 1 TE BO FS, Comm 
DEP Report 4 BO LUA TE 
Zoning Apps-site plan; spec use 
perm; zone chg 

7 BO LUA TE;Comm 

New House Permits 20 BO LUA TE 
All other Zoning Permits for 
structures 

200 BO LUA TE 

Certificates of Zoning Compliance 100 BO ZEO TE 
Meeting Attendance 21 BO/TE  FS, Comm 
Annual Report 1 BO,Comm LUA Comm 

The building official will take on the 
role of reviewing applications for 
zoning compliance, while the current 
zoning enforcement officer will 
continue to enforce zoning 
compliance.  The building official will 
attend and staff the Zoning 
Commission, supported by the town 
engineer. 

      

Miscellaneous      
Grant Writing 2 LUP LUA TE  
CRCOG Participation 
(Transportation Comm) 

10 TE  FS  

 

Legend: BO=Buiding Official: BOS=Board of Selectmen; CC=Commission Chair; Comm=Subject Commission; FS=First 
Selectman; LUA=Land Use Admin Staff; LUP=Land Use Professional Staff as appropriate; TE=Town Engineer; WA=Wetlands 
Agent; ZEO=Zoning Enforcement Officer 
 

General Comments:  Projected work units based on historical experience and economic forecasts; all work products will be 
evaluated for potential administrative/ paraprofessional involvement.  
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Financial Review 
 
The reduced activity in Land Use creates the likelihood that current staff could take on most of the work done by 
the town planner.  Special expertise or an upsurge in activity would be supported by outside help.  But the nature 
and volume of current work does not lead us to expect much if any need to bring in outside resources.  Expanding 
the role of the building official, even while he conducts that work within his normal workday, would likely call for 
some increase in compensation. 
 
Projected annual savings: 
Cost of salary and benefits for current town planner $  80,000 
Less:  Estimated additional compensation for building official -5,000
          Cost of outside services -10,000
Net estimated savings from proposed reorganization $65,000
 
This is a significant amount for the town to consider both in the near term and long-range perspective. 
 
Conclusions 
 
Activity in Land Use is down quite substantially at this time, but even as the economy recovers it would not appear 
likely there will be rapid, dramatic increase in activity.  This would seem especially true in large scale subdivision 
and development activity where long-term trends are down and constraining factors will persist for the foreseeable 
future.  This creates more capacity in the department than we have call for and more than we can justify asking the 
taxpayers to support.  Given the capacity of the town engineer to handle both technical and compliance review on 
planning applications, the capacity of the building official to handle zoning review of work that typically calls for 
both building review and zoning review, and the opportunity to increase efficiency by consolidating these functions 
into fewer people than are currently involved, it is compelling to do so.  We add to that the our ability to train 
existing support staff so as to increase their capacity to carry out much of the necessary administrative functions 
associated with planning work products and as we consider the work currently done by the town planner, we are 
left with the support this position supplies to various land use commissions in both their responsibilities to assure 
compliance with state statutes and town regulations and their efforts to guide development and land use in town in 
ways that best serve the town.  The town engineer in taking up the technical and compliance reviews can share this 
with the relevant commissions and guide them in their actions on individual cases.  The Planning Commission will 
continue to own and be responsible for the Plan of Conservation and Development working in concert with the 
Board of Selectmen to connect that plan with other commissions and with an overall strategic vision and plan for 
the town. 
 
The commissions and the department will likely need additional support from time to time.  Updating the POCD 
and reviewing regulations as part of implementing the plan may require hiring expertise or additional help not 
available among current staff.  An upsurge in activity may require bringing back the consulting engineer to assist at 
times.  But for the most part, current staff, supported by appropriate training, can be expected to handle the work 
that comes in.  With activity low at this point, current staff will have the time to learn by doing with little to no 
deterioration in level of service.  In fact, having more people trained and involved in the planning work process 
should improve the level of service by enabling more staff members to readily respond to inquiries and address 
income work product. 
 
As indicated in the work assignment table above, the town engineer, supported by the first selectman, would be 
assigned as staff liaison to the Planning Commission.  The building official in his role as zoning compliance officer, 
supported by the town engineer, would be assigned as liaison to the Zoning Commission.  The wetlands agent, 
supported by the town engineer, would continue as liaison to the Conservation Commission.  The selectmen will 
continue to work with the commissions to develop and implement a shared strategic plan for the town.  Open space 
or development proposals will go initially to the first selectman who will take them up with appropriate staff and 
commissions. 
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Some concerns have been raised that loss of the town planner’s support to the commissions would lead to more 
legal challenges being brought against the actions of these commissions.  Ellington, where there was a period of 
unrest and changeover in the planning office, was raised as example.  Discussion with both the First Selectman and 
Town Attorney of Ellington indicate that no such increase in legal activity has occurred.  There has also been raised 
a concern that individual commissioner could be more vulnerable to legal action against them personally and 
against their property.  Discussion with the town’s insurance agent indicates both that commissioners are fully 
covered by the town’s insurance policies and that, while commissioners are sometimes named in complaints, this 
agent has never seen any liens against property or personal judgments levied against commissioners.  His letter to 
this effect is attached. 
 
While it would be regrettable to eliminate a position staffed by a long-term employee, the interests of the town call 
for us to carefully consider the increased efficiency and cost savings that could be realized by eliminating the town 
planner position.  The savings would likely be significant and readily applied any number of needs in town.  With 
training and experience, Land Use may become even more efficient than it is now.  
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